MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS AT A SPECIAL COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY 2 MARCH 2004 AT 7.00PM

In the Chair:

Councillor C McCambridge

Members Present:
Councillors M Black, C Blaney, M Digney, H A Harding, G Hartin, T Laverty, D M McAllister, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, M Molloy and O McMullan.

Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive

Mr K McGarry, Tourism Development/Recreation Manager


Mrs E Mulholland, Development Manager

Miss F McCorry, Clerical Officer

04/07:1
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies
An apology was received on behalf of Councillor S Blaney, who was unable to be present.

Chairman’s Business

Councillor McCambridge welcomed members’ to the meeting to consider the Causeway Coast and Glens Masterplan.
04/07:2
CONSIDERATION OF THE CAUSEWAY COAST AND GLENS TOURISM MASTERPLAN 2004-2013

The Clerk informed members that 19 March 2004 would be the closing date for members to make a response to the Causeway Coast and Glens Tourism Masterplan 2004-2013.
The Tourism Development / Recreation Manager (TDRM) stated that he intended to have a detailed look at the plan to enable members to add, amend, correct or approve it.  He also informed members that he would draft a response and present it at the following Council Meeting on 8 March 2004.
Referring to page seven of the report, the TDRM read the Masterplan Vision and enquired if members had any comments to make.

Councillor McAllister stated that in his opinion, the content of the Masterplan Vision was fine, but pointed out that the North Atlantic Trail (NAT) should not be included in the Vision.
Councillor McMullan expressed his agreement with this remark.
Councillor McDonnell expressed his disagreement with these remarks, and stated that in his opinion the NAT was an imaginative new concept which should be adopted enthusiastically.

Councillor Black expressed her agreement with Councillor McDonnell and stated that the NAT was an excellent marketing tool. 

In reply to the Clerk, Councillor McMullan stated that it was both the name and the concept that he was not happy with.
The TDRM stated that the NAT was an innovative approach to develop the tourist product, and pointed out that members should not dwell on the name as recommendations could be made to change it and a number of names would be market tested.

Councillor McCambridge suggested that the TDRM should inform the Steering Group that the concept of the NAT was fine but that the name was not right.

This was agreed.

Councillor McDonnell stated that the NAT was not extensive enough and suggested that it include Donegal Town, Letterkenny and Derry as well as what had already been highlighted.
Councillor McMullan echoed these sentiments.

Councillor Molloy stated that the purpose of the Masterplan was to provide more bed nights, tourism and jobs for the Moyle district.
Councillor McAllister stated that although Bushmills was the gateway to the Giant’s Causeway, the village was not benefiting from the tourism, and he stated that the Giant’s Causeway was the best marketing tool as it was known world wide, and enquired why it would be called something else.

Councillor Molloy stated that the idea behind the Masterplan was to entice tourists and get them to stay in the area longer.

Councillor McIlroy suggested that the trail be called the Giant’s Causeway Trail and pointed out that it would link all the tourist features together.

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would approve the principles and rationale behind the development of the Masterplan Vision, but that consideration should be given to the proposal to rename the trail, the “Giant’s Causeway Trail”.

Referring to Section One, the TDRM stated that it was mainly for information and that he had agreed the content but enquired if members had any comments to make on this section.
Referring to page nine of the report, it was agreed that the Key Objectives would include an additional two objectives; to increase visitor spend in the region; and to create additional employment within the area.  

Councillor McCambridge referred to page twelve of the plan and requested that some National Trust properties in the Glens, namely Murlough and Cushendun should be included in the list.
This was agreed.

Having addressed Section Two of the Plan, it was agreed that no amendments would be made.

Whilst discussing Section Three, the TDRM stated that figure twenty, Regional Visitor Expenditure Estimates by District Council Area 2002, had a major inaccuracy in the bar chart.  He informed members that expenditure from visitors had been £17.5 million three years ago according to NITB statistics, but pointed out that the chart indicated that it had been £12 million for 2002 even though local providers indicated that they had a very substantial increase in volume over the previous two years.  He therefore stated that he would query the methodology for obtaining these figures.
This was agreed.

Referring to page twenty eight under Wide Market Appeal, it was suggested that the Old Bushmills Distillery should be moved into Category one from Category two.  It was also agreed that Marinas throughout the area were of significant importance to warrant a place in Category two.
Councillor McMullan suggested that the North West 200 and the Milk Cup should be moved from Category two to Category one.  He also stated that Gaelic Sport was very popular the district and suggested that it be included in one of the Categories.

This was agreed.

The TDRM pointed out that on page thirty of the plan, it had been stated that maps would be provided to plot accommodation within the area, but he pointed out that these maps had been omitted.  

It was agreed that these maps must be provided.

Section Four, the TDRM stated, referred to a SWOT analysis and he enquired if members had any comments to make.

Councillor McMullan enquired if there would be a benefit to including Marconi as a possible strength or opportunity.
Councillor Harding expressed her agreement with this remark and stated that it could be used in relation to Rathlin Island.

This was agreed.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the TDRM stated that the Steering Group had also questioned TDI’s opinion at Retail being identified as a weakness, and informed members that this issue would be readdressed.

This was agreed.

Councillor Harding stated that the area Dalriada Group had Scottish connections, and therefore suggested that it should be identified as a strength.
This was agreed.

Councillor McDonnell stated that not having a genealogical service was a weakness but could be also looked upon as an opportunity for the area.

This was agreed.

Councillor Black suggested that Geology and Marine Biology should be included as a strength.
This was agreed.

It was also agreed that ASSI’s and ESA’s would be included as strengths for Marketing on page thirty eight of the plan.

Referring to Section Five of the Masterplan, Councillor Harding stated that on page forty three, the word Glens had been omitted from the Giant’s Causeway / Antrim and the Causeway Coast Area, and requested that it be included.
This was agreed.

Referring to page forty five, the TDRM read aloud the Masterplan Objectives and enquired if members had any queries.
Councillor McAllister stated that he objected to objective one which was to spread the benefits of visits attracted to the Giant’s Causeway to a wider geographical area, and enquired why the benefit should be spread between the eight Councils.  He also enquired why, in objective ten, the rural Glens were specifically mentioned and not the other areas

The TDRM stated that the objectives were not just for Moyle but for the Masterplan.

Referring to objective one, there was general agreement to spread the benefits to the wider geographical area, but the decision was not unanimous.
It was also agreed that objectives two to nine all had general agreement.

Councillor McAllister stated in his opinion the rural Glens should not be specifically mentioned in objective ten, and pointed out that if it had to be included, he would like the other two areas mentioned too.

After discussion, it was therefore agreed that objective ten would read: “To create opportunities for economic development, employment and income generation through the region but especially in areas of higher deprivation”.

It was also agreed that objectives eleven and twelve were agreed in general.

Councillor Laverty enquired why the objectives on page forty five had not been listed on page nine as the Key Objectives.
After discussion, it was agreed that the objectives on page nine would be altered so that objectives one and two would become three and four and vice versa.

Referring to the Strategic Recommendations, the TDRM stated that Council should discuss some of the issues highlighted.
Councillor McAllister referred page forty six of the plan and in particular the Area Strategic Focus of the Giant’s Causeway, and pointed out there had been no tangible evidence to suggest that there had been significant development already in the area and requested that this be defined.
This was agreed.

Councillor McAllister also requested how local aspirations would meet UNESCO guidelines.
Referring page forty seven of the plan, the Clerk recommended a slight amendment be made regarding the traffic congestion, and suggested that it should be worded; to reduce transport by encouraging additional / alternative means of transport.
It was agreed that these issues would be highlighted.
Members’ accepted the concept of the Retail Facilities on page fifty but agreed that any proposed new craft / retail development must provide opportunities for visitors to experience craft workers at work within the facility.
Section Six, the TDRM stated, dealt with the Marketing Plan, and after discussion, members’ agreed that the concept was acceptable.

Referring to Section Seven, Targets and Benchmarks, the TDRM stated that some of the targets were very adventurous, and asked if members’ had any comments to make.

Councillor McAllister queried what the Masterplan had stated regarding the desired position in five years in relation to increasing employment, and pointed out that it should state to increase employment in and around the Causeway area, rather than away from the Causeway area.
This was agreed.

Referring of the Action Plans in Section Eight, the TDRM enquired if members’ agreed to how each action had been prioritized.  
After discussion, it was agreed that D.6.1, to develop a management group for the North Derry AONB and for Antrim Coast and Glens AONB and link to CCGHT would become priority one.  Reference C.2.g, to improve the visitor centre at Glenariff Forest Park and commission a feasibility study into lighting the waterfalls at night to provide an evening attraction in the area, was recommended to be priority one.
Reference C.2.i to develop a walk and carry out environmental enhancement at Cottage Wood, Cushendall was recommended to become priority one, and C.4.b to stimulate uptake of International Welcome Host training amongst tourism providers would also become priority one.
It was also agreed that C.l.j, Local Food Circle – build on work already carried out through the Causeway Coast Directory of food and extend opportunities for visitors to eat quality, locally sourced food during their stay, and A.1.r to reinstate ferry route from Ballycastle to Scotland would both become priority one.

These changes were agreed.

Councillor McCambridge stated that the press would highlight that comments could also be made on the TDI Web Site.

The meeting concluded at 9.45 pm

……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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